

BSR Policy Briefing series

8/2018

American Policy towards the Baltic States

Some recommendations for the policy-makers

By Stephen Blank



Centrum Balticum Foundation reserves all the rights of this publication.

American Policy towards the Baltic States

Some recommendations for the policy-makers

By Stephen Blank



Stephen Blank is an internationally recognized expert on Russian foreign and defense policies and international relations across the former Soviet Union. He is also a leading expert on European and Asian security, including energy issues. Since 2013 he has been a Senior Fellow at the American Foreign Policy Council in Washington, www.afpc.org. From 1989-2013 he was a Professor of Russian National Security Studies at the Strategic Studies Institute of the U.S. Army War College in Pennsylvania. Dr. Blank has been Professor of National Security Affairs at the Strategic Studies Institute since 1989. In 1998-2001 he was Douglas MacArthur Professor of Research at the War College.

Dr. Blank has consulted for the CIA, major think tanks and foundations, chaired major international conferences in the USA and abroad In Florence, Prague, and London, and has been a commentator on foreign affairs in the media in the United States and abroad. He has also advised major corporations on investing in Russia and is a consultant for the Gerson Lehrmann Group. He has published over 1300 articles and monographs on Soviet/Russian, U.S., Asian, and European military and foreign policies, including publishing or editing 15 books, testified frequently before Congress on Russia, China, and Central Asia for business, government, and professional think tanks here and abroad on these issues.

Prior to his appointment at the Army War College in 1989 Dr. Blank was Associate Professor for Soviet Studies at the Center for Aerospace Doctrine, Research, and Education of Air University at Maxwell AFB. He also held the position of 1980-86: Assistant Professor of Russian History, University of Texas, San Antonio, 1980-86, and Visiting Assistant Professor of Russian history, University of California, Riverside, 1979-80.

Dr. Blank's M.A. and Ph.D. are in Russian History from the University of Chicago. His B.A is in History from the University of Pennsylvania.

e-mail: traininblank@aol.com, blank@afpc.org

Summary

Since the Baltic States regained their independence in 1991 they have consistently looked to the West, and particularly the United States, to be the main champion of their security. This policy orientation has also been successful, as the Baltic States have become members of NATO and the European Union. Thus, the U.S. "wager on the Baltic" has been an eminently successful. But that wager must still be upheld for the Russian threat to the Baltic States continues. This essay duly examines U.S. efforts to uphold Baltic security within a Europe whole and free with special emphasis on defensive measures taking place through U.S. leadership in NATO and through programs to further the integration of Central and Eastern Europe, e.g. the Three Seas Initiative, particularly with regard to energy.

Keywords

Baltic States, U.S., Three Seas Initiative, NATO, Defense, Energy

Disclaimer: The views expressed in this report are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily represent the views of the Centrum Balticum Foundation, and thus, the Centrum Balticum Foundation does not bear any responsibility for the opinions expressed in the report.

Introduction

Since the Baltic States regained their independence in 1991 they have consistently looked to the West, and particularly the United States, to be the main champion of their security. This perspective continues to the present as Lithuanian President Dalia Grybauskaite told U.S. President Donald Trump that the U.S. role in NATO is essential since it has a "vital voice" in that alliance. Moreover, she also claimed "we expect together with the United States to go ahead with deep reforms of NATO, especially on decision-making, on decisiveness, on the denial which we expect to see from Russia in case of aggression." And without the U.S. none of this would be possible.¹

This policy orientation has also been successful, as the Baltic States have become members of NATO and the European Union. Moreover, they show no signs of the backsliding towards the Populism that now disfigures the Central and East European landscape in countries like Hungary and Poland. This hardly means that the Baltic States are without flaws. But it does mean that these are vibrant and developing if not consolidated democracies who are moving forward both on political and economic grounds to claim their share of the vision of a Europe whole and free –the watchword of U.S. policy – and also of a Europe that is wholly democratic. Thus, the security of the Baltic States has become a key part of the American approach to Europe. Indeed, the Obama Administration went to considerable lengths to see to it that the Baltic States were treated exactly as the U.S.' more venerable allies in Western Europe are treated when it came to providing security and defense.²

Thus, the U.S. "wager on the Baltic" has been an eminently successful. But that wager must still be upheld for the Russian threat to the Baltic States continues. For example, "Russia privately warned US Secretary of Defense James Mattis that if there were a war in the Baltics, Russia would not hesitate to use small tactical nuclear weapons against NATO, U.S. journalist Bob Woodward writes in his new book."³ Similarly German Prime Minister Angela Merkel recently declared that virtually every post-Soviet republic, including the Baltic States, and the German troops stationed there as part of NATO's defense plan, faces Russian hybrid war "which includes internal conflicts triggered by Russia."⁴

Russian Strategy

Indeed, that threat is part of Moscow's broader strategy of multi-domain coercion that employs all the instruments of state power to transform the status quo in Europe and beyond.⁵ It also is part of what Russia's Ambassador to Lithuania in 2014, Aleksandr' Udalt'sov called a clear and well thought out policy for all the Baltic States and each one individually⁶. Here we must understand that from Moscow's standpoint it has been under attack by the West since about 2003-2004 and thus envisions itself as being at war with the West, albeit a non-kinetic war (except for Ukraine and Syria). Thus Vladimir Putin has been at war with the U.S. and the West for over a decade.⁷ Already on January 18, 2005 Defense Minister Sergei Ivanov told the Academy of Military Sciences, that,

Let us face it, there is a war against Russia under way, and it has been going on for quite a few years. No one declared war on us. There is not one country that would be in a state of war with Russia. But there are people and organizations in various countries, who take part in hostilities against the Russian Federation.⁸

More recently, Dmitri Trenin, Director of the Moscow office of the Carnegie Endowment, observed that, for some time, "the Kremlin has been de facto operating in a war mode."⁹ One sign of this war is that by 2007-2008, i.e. a decade ago, European Security services were reporting across the board an enormous expansion in Russian espionage, both traditional and economic, across Europe.¹⁰ And it was at that time that one of the first probes in this war, namely the cyber-strikes orchestrated by Moscow against Estonia, aimed to take down most, if not all of Estonia's socio-economic-political institutions through cyber attacks.¹¹ Similarly the French analyst Julien Nocetti observes that, Russian activities in the "information domain" which are only part of the overall ensemble of its national security policies "would indicate that Russia already considers itself to be in a state of war" with the West.¹² And at least some writers argue that Moscow sees its Baltic exclave, Kaliningrad as being the target of a NATO threat to detach it from Russia. And as a result Moscow has converted Kaliningrad into a heavily fortified bastion replete with nuclear-capable Iskander missiles.¹³At the same time it appears that Moscow has essentially written off any attempt to improve ties with at least some of the Baltic States. Indeed, Udalt'sov recently stated that Vilnius had driven bilateral relations into a dead end and that there was no hope for improving things as long as Foreign Minister Linas Linkevicius continued in office.¹⁴

The Baltic has long been a theater in this multi-dimensional war it not only confronts the threat of a direct military attack but also of an attack based on active measures and information warfare directed from Moscow among

Russian minorities aiming to discredit and delegitimize the Baltic States and create either real or simulated domestic insurgencies that could generate a pretext for military intervention, as in Ukraine, on behalf of an allegedly threatened Russian minority. Although those particular threats are apparently not imminently likely; there are clearly ample grounds for concern among Baltic governments given Russia's steady employment of the ethnic issue card against them along with the ongoing Russian military buildup along their frontier that gives Moscow an undisputed conventional superiority in that theater.¹⁵

Past experience also justifies this concern. Western analysts have long known that from Moscow's standpoint the territorial integrity and sovereignty of the Baltic States as well as those attributes of all the post-Soviet republics and the former Warsaw Pact countries are merely a matter of expedience not law.¹⁶ Thus James Sherr has written that,

While Russia formally respects the sovereignty of its erstwhile republics; it also reserves the right to define the content of that sovereignty and their territorial integrity. Essentially Putin's Russia has revived the Tsarist and Soviet view that sovereignty is a contingent factor depending on power, culture, and historical norms, not an absolute and unconditional principle of world politics.¹⁷

Indeed, signifying that Russia does not believe these are truly sovereign states Moscow threatened sanctions on Latvia for making Latvian language compulsory in all secondary schools.¹⁸ More recently it has conducted missile tests in and around the Baltic that forced commercial flights to avoid Sweden and Latvia and closed off Latvia's exclusive economic maritime zone.¹⁹

Similarly internal or external tension in and around a state suits Russia perfectly because these tensions help generate a pro-Russian party within that country or incline it towards Russia if it confronts U.S. pressure. Likewise, Susan Stewart of the Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik recently wrote about the CIS,

Russia is more than willing to tolerate instability and economic weakness in the neighboring countries, assuming they are accompanied by an increase in Russian influence. In fact, Russia consciously contributes to the rising instability and deterioration of the economic situation in some, if not all, of these countries.²⁰

Examples of the use of these tactics abound. In 2007 Moscow launched an unprovoked cyber-strike against the entire Estonian state for moving the grave of the Soviet unknown soldier out of the center of Tallinn.²¹ In addition, Moscow has regularly used energy wars and directed against the Baltic States to "bring them into line", i.e. a form of economic war.²² Thus a 2011 assessment of Russian policy in Latvia concluded,

We see several, interrelated short-term [Russian] strategies focusing on exercising ever-increasing influence in the politics of the target states. What we do not see is a policy of military conquest but, rather, a gradual but unswerving drive to eventually regain dominance over the social, economic, and political affairs of what are to become entirely dependent client states.²³

Neither has this changed in the period since 2011. Apart from the continuing agitation against Baltic ethnic policies, military buildups, and both overt and covert information warfare and active measures Russian writers continue to insist that without Russian support and participation the Baltic States' economies would collapse.²⁴ Likewise high-ranking Russian officials, regularly inveigh against Baltic minority policies and the so-called "heroization" of Nazism, a self-created Russian fabrication.²⁵ Therefore we should hardly be surprised that Lithuania and Poland have each moved to build their own LNG (liquefied natural gas)terminals and exit from dependence on Russian gas apart from intensifying their defense preparations against Russia.

U.S. Policy

Accordingly U.S. Baltic policy pertains to the hard and soft security dimensions of the Baltic States, to include military, cyber, diplomatic, and economic support of the Baltic States against Russia. But the hard security dimension was late in coming. NATO went beyond the Paris summit agreement that NATO had "no intention no plan and no reason" to deploy or store nuclear weapons on the territory of new members and in the immediate post-Cold War environment would renounce "additional permanent stationing of substantial combat forces there."²⁶ But NATO went further, it made no contingency plan for defending Poland and the Baltic States and Washington, supported by Berlin explicitly barred MC-161 the secret NATO committee that composes threat assessments from considering any military dangers from Russia until 2009-2010 after the Russian cyber-strikes on Estonia and war with Georgia in 2008. But even those plans only stipulated reinforcements in a crisis and were not true defense plans. As a result

they were hardly credible or viable. Only in 2013 with operation Steadfast Jazz did NATO begin to consider the possibility of a Russian threat. But in 2014 the combination of the Russian invasion of Ukraine, a vast increase in Russian overflights and naval probes of NATO, the evidence of the success of Russia's earlier military reform, and of its Zapad-2013 exercise did NATO begin to address itself seriously to the question of Baltic defense, including Sweden and Finland as well as Poland and the Baltic States.²⁷ And NATO did so under U.S. leadership that was expressed in visits by President Obama and Vice-President Biden to the region and the reaffirmation by them of the U.S.' ironclad commitment to their security and NATO.²⁸ Those events have galvanized both the U.S. and NATO to the point where the U.S. now participates in substantial fashion, even in Swedish exercises and Sweden and Finland take part in NATO exercises.²⁹

This transformation of U.S. and NATO defense policy in the Baltic is most clearly manifest in the NATO summit communiqués from Newport, Wales in 2014, Warsaw in 2016, and Brussels in 2018. And it is clear that Washington was the driving force in changing NATO policy. At Wales NATO created a new Readiness Action Plan that contained assurance measures for the Baltic States and the more concrete Very High Readiness Joint Action Task Force (VJTF). The VJTF is a 4000-man sized brigades that has subsequently been reconfigured as four battalions of 1000 men each from many NATO members that can respond within a matter of days to any action anywhere. NATO Standing Naval Forces were also given greater emphasis while air policing in the Baltic was continued and the multinational corps HQ in Poland was strengthened.³⁰

By 2015 Washington was providing, not just troops for the VJTF, it agreed to preposition tanks and artillery in the Baltic bit also many "enabling capabilities", e.g. intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance (ISR) and intertheater lift, command and control, special operations capabilities, logistical expertise, and assets, and precisionjoint-fire capabilities.³¹ And NATO added to this package by upgrading its training and exercises with notable exercises taking place in Poland by 2015 to defend NATO's Eastern Flank.³²

Since then the Baltic States have all significantly upgrade their defense spending, preparation, and readiness.³³ They and some like-minded U.S. observers have also raised the idea of a permanent U.S./NATO force deployment in the Baltic States.³⁴ Although this has not yet happened contingency planning for the possibility of this outcome is clearly taking place. Thus the U.S. Air Force (USAF) has "ramped up" investments that would allow it to deploy to allied bases in Eastern Europe close to the Baltic. Indeed the Trump Administration has authorized \$828 million in fiscal year 2019 out of the overall Pentagon budget of \$714 trillion to rebuild military infrastructure across Europe to deter Russia and reinforce the allies thereby doubling military construction funding under another post-2014 U.S. initiative, the European Deterrence Initiative (EDI). And these plans exist alongside of existing programs to logistics; build ammunition storage, staging areas, and improvements, bulk fuel facilities and improvements to ports and airfields.³⁵

Since the Wales summit not only has the quality of U.S. forces apparently improved thanks to investments in the Baltic States, but NATO has greatly expanded its military footprint there as well.³⁶ Apart from using Amari air base in Estonia for air policing and prepositioning tanks and other equipment the U.S. by 2015 was regularly rotating A-10fighters to Europe, increasing training with the Baltic States and other NATO allies, rotating combat teams and prepositioning equipment for a second brigade combat team in Central and Eastern Europe, continually deploying U.S. troops in the region, establishing force integration units for rapid command and control centers to facilitate deployment of troops, and creating pre-positioned European activity set to include tanks, infantry, combat vehicles and self-propelled artillery across Eastern Europe.³⁷

And at the NATO Brussels Summit in 2018 NATO signed off on an American plan called the Readiness Initiative where allies have committed by 2020 to have 30 battalions, 30 air squadrons and 30 naval combat vessels ready for deployment within 30 days. At present, thanks to previous initiatives the NATO Response Force (NRF) consists of 3 multinational brigade (one of 5000 soldiers as part of the VJTF) and two as part of the Initial Follow on Forces Group (IFFG) reinforced with army, navy, and air components totaling 40,000 troops. They can be deployed form 2 to 45 days in any conflict region.³⁸ Beyond these decisions Estonia, Denmark, and Latvia signed into life the new Northern Multinational Divisions Command with Canada, Great Britain and Lithuania as contributing countries. This organization will provide continuous operational overview of the Baltic manage the 2-4 brigades under its command and coordinate regional exercises and operations.³⁹

As a result of these innovations in NATO and U.S. policy the alliance with the U.S. and the wager on the Baltics seems to be stronger than ever. Lithuanian Foreign Minister Linas Linkevicius says he has no doubt whatsoever about the U.S. commitment to NATO and their commitment to the Baltic States.⁴⁰ Estonian Prime Minister Juri Ratas similarly observed that due to the aforementioned defense innovations Estonia's security is now on a firmer footing particularly with the return of Canadian forces to Europe and the participation of the USA. Therefore the

enhanced international cooperation increases security for everyone.⁴¹

The Energy Dimension

However, the strong U.S. support for the Baltic States does not end with military policy but rather extends into energy issues that are among the most important issues on the European security agenda. President Trump's strong opposition to the Nord Stream 2 pipeline from Russia to Germany through the Baltic Sea is already a matter of record.⁴² In this context we must remember that not only is energy one of Moscow's most fundamental weapons for securing economic and political footholds in neighboring states, but also in then using that foothold to subvert and corrupt their governments, media, and public institutions.⁴³ And throughout this period Moscow has steadfastly tried to use that weapon against the Baltic States to alter their policies and influence their politics.⁴⁴

To avoid Russia's use of energy as a weapon of economic-political blackmail both Lithuania and Poland have built their own LNG terminals at Klaipeda and Swinoujscie respectively. While both terminals have already received shipments of U.S. LNG and the Trump and Obama Administrations has long advocated exporting gas abroad; the opportunities for doing something concrete about it have only recently come into view.⁴⁵ However, due to the higher U.S. prices in fact very little gas has been exported to Poland Lithuania until now. So in 2017 the U.S. only exported 3440 TCF of gas (thousand cubic feet) to Poland and 6,844 to Lithuania.⁴⁶ So much more can and should be done here. Undoubtedly Russia's rush to build the Nord Stream 2 Pipeline even before obtaining all the necessary licenses has made this a matter of some urgency as well as tension in U.S.-German relations.⁴⁷ At the same time, the recent EU-U.S. agreement on talks to reduce all tariffs and trade barriers on all non-automotive industrial goods the EU also expressed its desire to import more U.S. LNG.⁴⁸ That desire fully comports with the Trump Administration's ambitions to export more gas to Europe, an ambition that on both sides of the Atlantic was first expressed in 2014 and has apparently grown since then.⁴⁹ Indeed, according to Obama Administration officials they had already succeeded in lowering Ukraine's dependence on Russian gas by 2014 when Russia invaded Crimea and the Donbass.⁵⁰ Moreover, the policy of aggressively championing U.S. LNG exports to Europe also entailed helping U.S. oil companies help countries develop their own resources as Exxon is now doing with Romania.51

So clearly the will to support the Baltic States in the energy field is discernible. But there are obstacles that must first be overcome. Many, if not most of the members of the initiative are landlocked so U.S. exports cannot reach them directly. This highlights the need for interconnectors to link them up to terminals such as the ones in Poland, Lithuania, and Croatia or for building pipelines like the BRUA (Bulgaria-Romania- Hungary-Austria) that will connect countries to non-European suppliers. Second, U.S. prices are still higher than Russian prices. So, for example, Lithuania in 2017 was negotiating with Gazprom to increase gas imports because the price of those imports fell. But it has also signed a deal with Norway's Statoil to buy over 1 bcm (Billion cubic meters) since 2016 out of a total demand of 2bcm annually. In other words, the deal with Statoil will reduce Gazprom's monopoly power in Lithuania by 50 percent.⁵² Nevertheless such exports from the U.S. Norway, or others , even where they do not displace Russian supplies, force other suppliers like Russia to slash prices as Gazprom did by 20 percent for Lithuania due to the *credible threat* offered by U.S. competition.⁵³ And reportedly other prices on European contracts also went down as a result of America's presence in the European gas market so tangible economic benefits from that presence have already made themselves felt.⁵⁴

U.S. and other suppliers' mere presence in the market clearly exercises a downward pressure on prices, so even if they still buy Russian gas their terms are better, prices are cheaper, and economic leverage vis-à-vis Moscow is enhanced. Those trends free up more resources for investments relating to energy infrastructure, including power generation, which is an overlooked sector but where multilateral collaboration can probably lower prices and improve supplies without relying on Moscow's tender mercies. Therefore,

For Eastern European nations to strengthen energy security — and thus, national security — traditional tools are most likely to be successful — diversification of energy sources, building of gas storage, dual-fuel capacity of power plants and more. For this reason, the U.S. should not allow exuberance over increased gas exports to distract from the critical need to continue partnering with Europe in strengthening traditional energy security efforts.⁵⁵

Thus in light of the U.S. ambition to supply Europe with more gas exports and the already visible advantages of European integration in the energy sphere opportunities for linking Baltic demand with U.S. supply in ways that make economic as well as political sense are gradually emerging. Specifically the 3 Seas Initiative originally sponsored by Poland and Croatia seems to offer a way out, as it is particularly oriented to collaboration on key

infrastructural projects notably in the energy field.⁵⁶ Thus if the two aforementioned terminals and the Croatian terminal on KRK Island could be connected through interconnectors that cross all of Eastern Europe this would make the issue of getting American and other countries' LNG to the Baltic and Eastern Europe much more manageable and feasible.

That solution entails a substantial leap forward in European integration and appears to be available through the 3 Seas Initiative sponsored by Poland, Croatia, and Romania. This initiative, strongly supported by the White House and the President, includes almost every country in Central and Eastern Europe, including the Baltic States, and represents their concerted commitment to multilateral commitment to boosting connectivity among Member States, with special focus on infrastructure, energy and digital interconnectivity.⁵⁷ The recent Bucharest summit of the initiative underscores not just their commitment to integration projects in these fields, e.g. interconnectors hat could tie together the terminals in Poland, Lithuania, and on the Croatia Krk island but also the opportunity to bring LNG from others suppliers including the U.S. who has already sent some gas to Lithuania and Poland in an effort to strengthen and diversify European gas supplies thereby reducing Russia's ability to use energy as a political weapon throughout Eastern Europe.⁵⁸ Thus the members in Bucharest have created an investment fund and seek to attract EU financing as well since German Foreign Minister Heiko Maas attended the Bucharest meeting. At the same time the members also formed a business council to create a forum for practical development of commercially viable projects and the evaluation of their feasibility based on sound financial and other commercial criteria.⁵⁹

In this respect they are following President Trump's advice, given at the 2017 conference in Warsaw to build practical and commercially viable projects rather than simply state their solidarity.

In his speech to the summit in Warsaw in 2017 President Trump singled out several crucial infrastructural projects across this area. Specifically he listed the floating LNG terminal on the Croatian island of Krk, the Greece-Bulgaria Interconnector, and the Bulgaria-Romania, Hungary-Austria (BRUA) pipeline bringing gas from the Black Sea to Central Europe.⁶⁰ But these are only some of the existing and potential energy and infrastructure projects that could promote economic-political integration from the Ukraine to Austria and the Baltic to the Black Sea. Other such projects could include the Via Baltica highway from Warsaw to Tallinn, and the possibility of linking it with other north-south or east-west highways across Europe, the Lithuanian and Polish gas terminals at Klaipeda and Swinoujscie respectively, the Trans-Adriatic Pipeline TAP, that is about to take Azeri gas from Turkey along the Adriatic coast to Italy, and other existing and new projects.

At the same time, the Business Forum

Will facilitate the gathering of representatives of companies from the 12 participating states in the Initiative, the US, other EU Member States, the Western Balkans, the Republic of Moldova, Ukraine, Georgia and Turkey. It will represent the occasion for direct contact between diverse business representatives from the region, with relevant Government officials from these countries and other economic stakeholders such as international financial institutions, in order to find new business and investment opportunities.⁶¹

Thus the Forum will devise economic criteria to assess the compatibility of projects with the EU's policies decide which projects should be pursued that could attract other states who are not members of the initiative (e.g. Germany and the U.S. whose support is crucial) and focus on projects that integrate economic actors form multiple countries making them truly multilateral cooperative projects, and prioritizing projects that are already included in different EU programs and project priority lists; as well as projects that involve innovative safe and sustainable new technologies and/or are seeking to upgrade the existing infrastructure.⁶² Lastly the Forum will create a network of Chambers of Commerce from the participating states to bring together key economic actors to support the Forum's activities and coordinate multilateral projects.⁶³ Although Poland originated the initiative, the emphasis on securing real project financing and tangible outcomes that can credibly stimulate large investors appears to have been largely a Romanian initiative.⁶⁴ Therefore the clear purpose of the summit in Bucharest is to move from declaratory actions to the establishment of concrete, economically credible, and financially supported programs that can have maximum visibility and economic-political payoffs for all concerned. Obviously for that goal to be achieved both Washington and Berlin need to support this initiative and these specific projects.

This initiative and associated for a like the Business Council, could, given US and potentially German support, facilitate integrative processes like the Latvian gas storage facility at Inculkans, the Baltic States and Polish Gas Interconnector (GIPL) pipeline between Poland and Lithuania and the projected Finnish-Estonian underground gas pipeline.⁶⁵ Or the initiative and associated for a could help complete the integration of Baltic and Nordic and East European electricity networks to deprive Russia of leverage here.⁶⁶ Washington already supports linking Krk island's terminal with the BRUA pipeline so supporting a network to bring gas all the way form the Black Sea or alternatively from the Mediterranean to the Baltic is not inconceivable if the parties can get the politics and economics right (admittedly a difficult but not an insuperable challenge).⁶⁷

These actual and potential projects all reflect the considerable U.S. investment in Baltic and European security and in European integration. For Europe, probably the single most important player in this emerging new landscape is the U.S. For example, in the recent EU-U.S. agreement on talks to reduce all tariffs and trade barriers on all non-automotive industrial goods the EU also expressed its desire to import more U.S. LNG.⁶⁸ And the EU continues to urge the U.S. to cut red tape on LNG exports.⁶⁹ That desire fully comports with the Trump Administration's ambitions to export more gas to Europe, an ambition that on both sides of the Atlantic was first expressed in 2014 and has apparently grown since then.⁷⁰ Indeed, according to Obama Administration officials they had already succeeded in lowering Ukraine's dependence on Russian gas by 2014 when Russia invaded Crimea and the Donbass.⁷¹ More recently National Security Advisor John Bolton urged Ukraine to seek alternatives to Russian gas.⁷² So enhancing exports and reducing reliance on Russia are policies that preceded and now continue under the Trump Administration. Moreover, the policy of aggressively championing U.S. LNG exports to Europe also entailed helping U.S. oil companies help countries develop their own capabilities. Certainly Baltic governments have requested this U.S. presence. In 2014 Lithuanian energy minister Jaroslav Neverovic called on Washington to expedite the liberalization of its LNG export market.⁷³

Conclusions

As we have noted above Eastern European countries, including the Baltic States, need to foster sounder energy policies and enhance cooperation in order to maximize their ability to utilize U.S. energy exports and do so at an economically rational price. As stated above,

For Eastern European nations to strengthen energy security — and thus, national security — traditional tools are most likely to be successful — diversification of energy sources, building of gas storage, dual-fuel capacity of power plants and more. For this reason, the U.S. should not allow exuberance over increased gas exports to distract from the critical need to continue partnering with Europe in strengthening traditional energy security efforts.⁷⁴

And Washington needs to build greater export capacity in the United States and stimulate global gas production from other countries and sources whether those sources are in Africa, Latin America, the Mediterranean, Central Asia, the Caucasus, and the Middle East. In other words we need to move to link all of Eastern Europe through interconnectors and pipelines as President Trump and U.S. officials have suggested to the Baltic States and other members of the Three Seas Initiative since 2017. And the EU must also support investments in economically viable and financially credible energy infrastructure projects. Enhanced energy efficiency and movement towards renewables will also help create a global gas market where gas will be traded as a commodity and not t as a political football. In other words, dubious projects like Nord Stream 2 that serve no discernible economic purpose must be abandoned in favor of a truly global gas market based on sound economic as well as political criteria.

Clearly the U.S. wager on the Baltic States has not only succeeded, but is expanding in scope and depth. In energy, and defense, not to mention the overall promotion of European integration Washington has advanced the cause of the Baltic States and put them on a par with its other and older allies in Europe. Given the unrelenting aggressiveness of Russian policy this integrationist imperative is likely to continue although it obviously faces problems, e.g. lingering European resistance to accept the scope of Moscow's military threat and the economic and political difficulties of diversifying energy supplies and achieving even greater integration along the lines of the 3 Seas initiatives. Nevertheless the Baltic States' confidence in Washington and its reliability despite the turmoil engulfing U.S. Domestic politics and Russian pressure has been amply justified and is likely to stand the test of time for the foreseeable future.

Notes

1 Ken Thomas, "Trump Tells Baltic Leaders That US 'Is Very tough On Russia," www.military times.com, April 3, 2018

2 Michael McFaul, From Cold War To Hot Peace: An American Ambassador In Putin's Russia, New York: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2018, p. 178

3 "Woodward: In Baltic war, Russia Willing To Use Nuclear Weapons Against NATO," https://news.err.ee/860764/ woodward-in-baltic-war-russia-willing-to-use-nuclear-weapons-against-nato, September 12, 2018

4 "Merkel Accuses Russia OF Destabilizing Post-Soviet Countries," www.ukrinform, net, September 15, 2018; "German Troops Face Russian 'Hybrid War' In Lithuania: Merkel," www.yahoo.com, September 15, 2018, from *AFP*, September 14, 2018

5 Dmitry Adamsky, *Cross-Domain Strategy: The Current Russian Art of Strategy*, Institut Francais Des Relations Internationales (IFRI), Proliferation Papers, No. 54, 2015

6 Interview With Russian ambassador to Lithuania Aleksandr' Udalt'sov by Evaldas Labanauskas," Vilnius, *Vilnius Diena*, in Lithuanian, February 13, 2014, *Open Source Center, Foreign Broadcast Information Service, Central Eurasia*, (Henceforth) *FBIS SOV*, February 18, 2014

7 "Putin's Revenge," http://www.pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/film/putins-revenge/

8 M.A. Gareyev, *Srazheniya na Voenno-Istoricheskom Fronte*, Moscow: ISAN Press, 2010, p. 729 cited in MG I.N. Vorob'ev (RET) and Col. V.A. Kisel'ev (Ret), "Strategies of Destruction and Attrition," Moscow, *Military Thought*, in English, NO. 1, 2014, January 1-2014-March 31, 2014, accessed, June 2, 2014

9 Trenin quoted in Ivo H. Daalder, "Responding to Russia's Resurgence Not Quiet on the Eastern Front," https:// www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/russia-fsu/2017-10-16/responding-russias-resurgence

10 Open Source Center Report, Europe–Economic Espionage a Growing Concern For Intelligence Services, Business, May 12, 2008

11 Stephen Blank, "Web War I: Is Europe's First Information War a New Kind of War,?" Comparative Strategy, XXVII, NO. 3, 2008, pp. 227-247

12 Julien Nocetti, "Cyber Power," in Andrei P. Tsygankov, Ed., *Routledge Handbook of Russian Foreign Policy*, London: Routledge, 2018, p. 185

13 Ingmar Oldberg, Ed., *Marketplace Or Military Bastion? Kaliningrad Between B Brussels and Moscow*, Swedish Institute of International Affairs, No. 3, 2018, www.ui.se

14 "Russian-Lithuanian Relations Driven Into Dead End By Vilnius – Ambassador," www.tass.com, April 24, 2018

15 Ann Sofie-Dahl, Ed., *Strategic Challenges and the Baltic Sea Region: Russia Deterrence, and Reassurance*, Foreword by Anders Fogh Rasmussen, Washington, D.C.: Georgetown University Press, 2018

16 Stephen Blank, "The Values Gap Between Moscow and the West: the Sovereignty Issue," Acque et Terre, No. 6, 2007, pp. 9-14 (Italian), 90-95 (English)

17 James Sherr, Hard *Diplomacy and Soft Coercion: Russia's Influence Abroad:* London: Chatham House, 2013, pp. 61-62

18 "Russia Threatens Sanctions Over Latvian Language In Schools," https://www.bbc.com/news/worldeurope-43626368, April 3, 2018 19 "Moscow Missile Tests Block Important Sectors Of Southern Baltic Sea," Jane's Defence Weekly, April 10, 2018, www.janes.ihs.com/Display/FG 9000029-JDW

20 Susan Stewart, "The EU, Russia and Less Common Neighborhood," *SWP Comments*, Stiftung Wissenschaft Und Politik, January, 2014, pp.2-3

21 Blank, Web War I, pp. 227-247

22 Robert Larsson, *Nord Stream, Sweden and Baltic Sea Security*, Stockholm Swedish Defense Research Agency, 2007; Robert Larsson; *Russia 's Energy Policy: Security Dimensions and Russia 's Reliability as an Energy Supplier*, Stockholm: Swedish Defense Research Agency, 2006; Janusz, Bugajski *Cold Peace: Russia's New Imperialism*: Washington, D.C.: Center for Strategic and International Studies, Praeger, 2004, passim; Richard Krickus, *Iron Troikas*, Carlisle Barracks, PA: Strategic Studies Institute of the US Army War College, 2006;

23 Gundar J. King and David E. McNabb, "Crossroads Dynamics in Foreign Policy: The Case of Latvia," Problems of Post-Communism, LVI, NO. 3, May-June, 2009, p. 39

24 Aleksandr' Nosovich, "Where Will Dreams Lead If Russian Business Leaves Baltic countries," Kaliningrad, *rubaltic. ru*, in Russian, *FBIS SOV*, July 16, 2014

25 Moscow, Interfax, February 18, 2014, FBIS SOV, February 18, 2014, for an example of Foreign Minister Lavrov engaging in this process.

26 Edward Lucas, *The Coming Storm: Baltic Sea Security Report*, Center for European Policy Analysis (CEPA), 2015, p. 7

27 Ibid.

28 "USA Ups Support For Baltics AS Ukraine Crisis Deepens," www.defensenews.com, April 30, 2014; Anke Schmidt-Felzmann, "The U.S.-Baltic Presidential Summit: 100Years With Russia," www.fpri.org, April 3, 2018

29 "Swedish Report Highlights US Presence In Gotland Drill," *Dagens Nyheter*, in Swedish, July 23, 20017, Retrieved From *BBC Monitoring;* "Trident Juncture 18," https://forsvaret.no/en/exercise-and-operations/exercises/natoexercise-2018; "Marines Are on Sweden's Coast Preparing For NATO's Largest Exercise AS Russia Grumbles," https:// www.facebook.com/MarineCorpsTimes/videos/930445197144377/?hc_ref=ARRhtUg2x23ztiMBm1AhGU_ Ok6uZ6tSg7HGfbHlogHblLljZ5e80sSts_JFkL79k6yl&fref=nf&__xts__[0]=68.ARBeaD7tMUdNu_HUy1tQ-UxlXQDJ2 5Vj6MVUEWP8LEvmKLgI3CV93eoy7ZS8HytEHMWbr3gzXgSPLCIOLeTvmtLWI9igrBBGY9sU68-Sz9z5E9oGeqBEv2t 2RV9GMsmBQWU3dOcjo93Z0DFzE7noMF2DOHfKq8GPjEI-567beD2VrJY6mIF7&__tn__=kC-R, September 5, 2018

30 Jeffrey A. Larsen, *The Wales Summit and NATO's Defence Capabilities: An Assessment*, NDC Research Report, NATO Defense College, 2014, p. 3

31 "UY.S. To Preposition Tanks, Artillery In Baltics, Eastern Europe *Radio Free Europe Radio Liberty*, www.rferl.org, June 23, 2015; Arie Church, "US Offers NATO Quick-Reaction Enablers," "Daily Report", *Air Force Magazine*, June 23, 2015, as sent to the author by Sam Gardiner

32 Monika Scislowka, "New NATO Force Trains In Poland To Assure Eastern Flank," www.defensenews.com, June 17, 2015

33 Lucas Milevski, "Developments In Baltic Defense Since Trump Took Office," *Baltic Bulletin*, www.fpri.org, April 17, 2018

34 Damon Wilson, "A Blueprint For U.S. Strategy In the Baltics," www.atlanticouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/, April 4, 2018; "Lithuania Asks NATO Generals For Permanent Forces and Air Defence," *BNS* (Baltic News Service), www. en.delfi.lt, September 14, 2015

35 Joe Gould, "Poking the Bear: US Air Force Builds in Russia's Backyard," www.defensenews.com, June 25, 2018

36 Valeri Insinna, "Investments In Baltic Nations Making Air Force More Lethal, Service's Top Commander In Europe Says," www.defensenews.com, July 17, 2018

37 Luke Coffey and Daniel Kochis, *The Baltic States: The United States Must Be Prepared To Fulfill Its NATO Treaty Obligations*, Heritage Foundation Backgrounder, NO. 3039, 2015, www.heritage.org, pp. 10-11

38 Justyna Gotkowska, "NATO Summit in Brussels: The Eastern Flank Between the USA and Europe," Centre For Eastern Centre, Warsaw, www.osw.waw.pl, July 9, 2018, p. 1

39"Estonia, Latvia, and Denmark To Establish Divisional Headquarters North," www.uawire.org, July 12, 2018; Aaron Mehta, "NATO Has a New Baltic Command Structure," www.defensenews.com, July 12, 2018

40 "Lithuanian Minister 'Has Trust' In US Commitment To NATO," *Baltic News Service*, July 19, 2018, Retrieved from *BBC Monitoring*

41 Postimees.ee, July 9, 2018, Retrieved From BBC Monitoring, "Trump-Putin Talks," July 27, 2018

42 David B. Rivkin Jr. and Miomir Zuzul, "Trump Is Right on Nord Stream 2," https://www.wsj.com/articles/trump-is-right-on-nord-stream-2-1532289915, July 22, 2018

43 The Kremlin Playbook: Understanding Russian Influence in Central and Eastern Europe, https://www.csis.org/ analysis/kremlin-playbook, 2016

44 Robert Larsson, *Nord Stream, Sweden and Baltic Sea Security*, Stockholm Swedish Defense Research Agency, 2007; Robert Larsson; *Russia 's Energy Policy: Security Dimensions and Russia 's Reliability as an Energy Supplier*, Stockholm: Swedish Defense Research Agency, 2006; Janusz, Bugajski *Cold Peace: Russia's New Imperialism*: Washington, D.C.: Center for Strategic and International Studies, Praeger, 2004, passim; Richard Krickus, *Iron Troikas*, Carlisle Barracks, PA: Strategic Studies Institute of the US Army War College, 2006

45 "U.S. Oil Industry Cheers Trump Energy Pick, Seeks Gas Export Boost," Reuters, December 15, 2016

46 "U.S. Natural Gas Exports and Re-Exports by Country," https://www.eia.gov/dnav/ng/ng_move_expc_s1_a.htm

47 Agata Loskot-Strachota, "Work Starts ON Nord Stream 2's Construction," https://www.osw.waw.pl/en/publikacje/ analyses/2018-09-12/work-starts-nord-stream-2s-construction, September 12, 2018

48 Alasdair Sanford, "What Did Trump and Juncker Agree On Trade? | Euronews Answers," http://www.euronews. com/2018/07/26/what-did-trump-and-juncker-agree-on-trade-euronews-answers, July 26, 2018

49 Coral Davenport and Steven Erlanger, "U.S. Hopes Boom In Natural Gas Can Curb Putin," www.nytimes.com, March 6, 2014

50 Ibid.

51 Ibid.

52 Brenda Schaeffer, "US Gas Exports Not the Elixir to European Energy Security," http://thehill.com/blogs/punditsblog/energy-environment/339219-us-gas-exports-not-the-panacea-to-euro-energy-security, June 23, 2017; "Norway To Surpass Russia As Lithuania's Top Gas Supplier In 2016," www.reuters.com, February 8, 2016

53 Schaeffer (italics in original); Robbie Gramer, "First U.S. Natural Gas Shipped To Poland, www.foreignpolicy.com, June 8, 2017

54 Ibid.

55 Ibid.

56 http://three-seas.eu/about/

57 Ibid.

58 Ian Brzezinski, "Prosperity Across Three Sea: An Opportunity Awaits In Bucharest," www.atlanticouncil.org/ blogs/new-atlanticist, September 15, 2018

59 Ibid.

60 Madeline Farber, "Read Donald Trump's Remarks at the Three Seas Initiative Summit in Poland," http://time. com/4846780/read-donald-trump-speech-warsaw-poland-transcript/, July 6, 2017

61 http://three-seas.eu/business-forum/

62 Ibid.

63 ibid.

64 Conversations With Romanian officials, Washington, June-September 2018

65 Coffey and Kochis, p. 8

66 Ibid.

67 "Anchoring he Western Alliance," Remarks by Assistant Secretary of State A. Wess Mitchell, Bureau of European and Eurasian Affairs, The Heritage Foundation, Washington, D.C., June 5, 2018, www.state.gov

68 Alasdair Sanford, "What Did Trump and Juncker Agree On Trade? | Euronews Answers," http://www.euronews. com/2018/07/26/what-did-trump-and-juncker-agree-on-trade-euronews-answers, July 26, 2018

69"EU Urges US To Cut Red Tape On Liquefied Natural Gas Exports," Associated Press, August 9, 2018 www.newsok. com; Barbara Matthews, Earl Anthony Wayne, Ambassador Richard Morningstar, "Can Lowering Trade Barriers Fuel American energy Exports To Europe,"? www.naturalgasworld.com, August 25, 2018

70 Coral Davenport and Steven Erlanger, "U.S. Hopes Boom In Natural Gas Can Curb Putin," www.nytimes.com, March 6, 2014

71 Ibid.

72 "Bolton Says Ukraine Needs To Seek Alternative Natural Gas Resources," Interfax-Ukraine, www.kyivpost.com, August 25, 2018

73 "Opening Of US LNG Export Market Will Break Monopoly-Lithuanian Eneergmin," Vilnius, BNS In English March 25, 2014, FBIS SOFV, March 25, 2014

74 Ibid.

Earlier publications in the BSR Policy Briefing series by Centrum Balticum Foundation

BSR Policy Briefing 7/2018	Russian direct and indirect investment in the Baltic Sea region Alexey Kuznetsov
BSR Policy Briefing 6/2018	Foreign economic relations of the Kaliningrad region Vitaliy Zhdanov, Vladimir Kuzin and Mikhail Pliukhin
BSR Policy Briefing 5/2018	Why is Russia seeking to ignite a civil war in the European Union and how to stop it? Ruslanas Iržikevičius
BSR Policy Briefing 4/2018	On the paradoxes of foreign expansion: the experience of Polish firms Piotr Trąpczyński & Krystian Barłożewski
BSR Policy Briefing 3/2018	The bioeconomy in the Baltic Sea region Anna Berlina
BSR Policy Briefing 2/2018	Russia vis-à-vis Ukraine: On Some Economic Costs Sergey Kulik
BSR Policy Briefing 1/2018	Chinese Direct Investment in the Baltic Sea Region Jean-Marc F. Blanchard
BSR Policy Briefing 5/2017	The economic impact of China on the Baltic Sea region Jean-Paul Larçon
BSR Policy Briefing 4/2017	National innovation and smart specialisation governance in the Baltic Sea region Edited by Zane Šime
BSR Policy Briefing 3/2017	The economic state of the Baltic Sea region Edited by Kari Liuhto
BSR Policy Briefing 2/2017	Russia's foreign relations and the Baltic Sea region Sergey Kulik
BSR Policy Briefing 1/2017	Russia and the security in the Baltic Sea region Justyna Gotkowska & Piotr Szymański
BSR Policy Briefing 2/2016	The EU-Russia relations and their reflections in the Baltic Sea region Stanislav L. Tkachenko
BSR Policy Briefing 1/2016	The maritime cluster in the Baltic Sea region and beyond Edited by Kari Liuhto
BSR Policy Briefing 1/2015	Natural gas revolution and the Baltic Sea region Edited by Kari Liuhto
BSR Policy Briefing 4/2014	A Russian Sudden Stop or Just a Slippery Oil Slope to Stagnation? Torbjörn Becker

BSR Policy Briefing 3/2014	Poland and Russia in the Baltic Sea Region: doomed for the confrontation? Adam Balcer
BSR Policy Briefing 2/2014	Energy security in Kaliningrad and geopolitics Artur Usanov and Alexander Kharin
BSR Policy Briefing 1/2014	The Baltic Sea region 2014: Ten policy-oriented articles from scholars of the university of Turku Edited by Kari Liuhto
BSR Policy Briefing 4/2013	The Kaliningrad nuclear power plant project and its regional ramifications Leszek Jesien and Łukasz Tolak
BSR Policy Briefing 3/2013	Renewable Energy Sources in Finland and Russia - a review Irina Kirpichnikova and Pekka Sulamaa
BSR Policy Briefing 2/2013	Russia's accesion to the WTO: possible impact on competitiveness of domestic companies Sergey Sutyrin and Olga Trofimenko
BSR Policy Briefing 1/2013	Mare Nostrum from Mare Clausum via Mare Sovieticum to Mare Liberum - The process of security policy in the Baltic Bo Österlund



BSR Policy Briefing series

8/2018



www.centrumbalticum.org/en